DRAFT – 10/03/2011
Chair’s report on Council meeting of 21 January 2011

The following people were present at the meeting:-

		Trustees
John Gaventa (Chair)
Karen Brown
James Darcy
Maja Daruwala
Gareth Davies
Sandra Dawson
Andy Friend 
Vanessa Godfrey
Rajv Joshi
Matthew Martin
Marjorie Scardino
Tricia Zipfel

	Corporate Management and Staff
Barbara Stocking (Chief Executive)
Bob Humphreys (Finance & Information Services Director)
Jane Cotton (Human Resources Director)
Penny Lawrence (International Director)
Phil Bloomer (Campaigns & Policy Director)
Cathy Ferrier (Fundraising & Supporter Marketing Director)
Thomas Schultz-Jagow (Communications Director)
Joss Saunders (Company Secretary)
Anne Gornall (Trustees Officer)


Apologies from David McCullough (Trading Director). This was the first meeting of Council’s annual cycle for 2011/12 and took place in London.

The Chair welcomed Karen Brown and David Pitt-Watson to their first Council meeting.
	


Matters arising from minutes of October Council meeting
There were no matters arising.

Chief Executives Report
In her regular update to trustees, Barbara Stocking and member’s of Oxfam’s management team covered the following key areas:

Humanitarian
Barbara Stocking referred to the recent one year anniversary of the Haiti earthquake, and also updated trustees on work following the Pakistan floods. A more in-depth discussion about Oxfam’s position within the changing humanitarian system would take place at the March Council meeting, and a strategic review on essential services linked to aid financing in May.

Advocacy and Campaigning
Following recent media coverage about aid, discussions had continued with the relevant programme editors. Trustees reflected on the wider context of cutbacks, together with publications by some well-known anti-aid authors.

Fundraising
Barbara Stocking drew trustees’ attention to the various fundraising events planned for 2011, including events on International Women’s Day, and the London Marathon. Cathy Ferrier gave details about 100% Giving, an initiative launching for the month of February with Paypal; this initiative would increase understanding about the costs involved in running Oxfam’s programmes.

Organisational Issues
Work following from Oxfam Listens would include improvements in the management of people, and in communications up and down the line.

Trustees were also updated on the latest developments with Single Management Structure (SMS), including Malawi ‘going live’ with Oxfam GB as the managing affiliate.

Trustee Trip to Vietnam
Andy Friend introduced his report, reflecting on progress in an ‘early adopter’ SMS country, and programme issues around climate change work. Andy and Jane Cotton reflected on the positive discussions around the implementation of SMS in Vietnam, where Oxfam GB was seen as playing a very positive role. Andy also talked of Oxfam’s interface with local government in Vietnam, which he believed to be of regional and global significance.

Enterprise Development in Oxfam’s Livelihoods and Private Sector work
Steve Jennings (Head of Programme Policy Team) and David Bright (Senior Adviser Markets and Enterprise Development) gave a presentation which included examples of recent enterprise development work within Oxfam’s programme. Nicholas Colloff (Director Strategy and Innovation) spoke about the Fund of Funds proposal to develop the ‘missing middle’ financing for small and medium size enterprises (SMEs).

Council broke into informal groups to consider some strategic challenges around Oxfam’s role, scaling up enterprise development work, and judging its success. A number of helpful points came out of the discussions, including enterprise development being a powerful communication tool, and a profound agent for change in the organisation.

A number of actions were recorded, to be carried forwarded by CMT and the enterprise development team.

Security Management Review and Risk Threshold Statement
Chris Finucane (Director, Humanitarian policy Ltd.) and Heather Hughes (Security Adviser) spoke to Council on Oxfam GB’s Security System Review. Oxfam has much good practice, and some areas for improvement, particularly related to embedding security management into learning and development.

Oxfam GB’s proposed risk threshold statement was analysed and discussed at some length, and approved in the context of Oxfam’s mandate, its legal liability, and the need to make security policy comprehensible and easily applicable in practice.

Afghanistan Security Management Plan
Trustees agreed that Barbara Stocking and Penny Lawrence should take the final decision regarding security management in Afghanistan, with the lead trustees being kept informed.

The meeting then moved on to the business and governance items on the main agenda, as follows:

1. Issues discussed at the TAFG meeting on 7 January. The Risk Register progress report was presented, with trustees agreeing that ‘challenges on aid effectiveness’ were a particular ongoing concern. The Honorary Treasurer, Gareth Davies, introduced his annual report, and Bob Humphreys spoke to Council on the CMT Control Assurance report.
2. Council Review. Suggestions as to how Council and trustee meetings could be improved were made, following trustee appraisals, along with discussions on the best use of trustee time. An update was also given by Vanessa Godfrey on the trustee travel programme. The idea of a meeting of European Oxfam affiliates was also agreed. John Gaventa, Karen Brown and Jane Cotton would work on the proposal. Key topics for Council for the year ahead were outlined, and the membership of trustee and association groups was approved.
3. Review of Chair Search process 2009/10. The search process had been well managed, and the search agency had done a good job. Council supported the conclusion that it was possible to recruit a Chair not currently serving as an Oxfam trustee on the basis of shared values and the right attributes.
4. Appointment of David Pitt-Watson to Council. David’s appointment as a trustee and Treasurer Designate was confirmed. Appreciation was expressed for the contribution of Gareth Davies, who would be stepping down as Honorary Treasurer a year early at the 2011 AGM.
5. Updated Recruitment and Development Group (RADG) terms of reference were approved.
6. Trustees noted the 2nd quarterly report of 2010/11.

Finally Council congratulated John Gaventa on the award of an annual research prize. Gareth Davies also gave details of a meeting between Honorary Treasurers of a number of charities, where admiration had been expressed for Oxfam’s work on accountability and annual reporting. Council then adjourned.
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Chair  
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